

CSULB ACADEMIC SENATE MEETING 5: November 19,2009

Minutes

November 19, 2009, 2:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

1. CALL TO ORDER

2. APPROVAL:
Academic Senate Agenda for November 19, 2009 

The Agenda was moved, seconded and passed as amended
3. APPROVAL:
Academic Senate Minutes of October 15, 2009 

The minutes were approved with the following amendments and reservations:
The statement attributed to Senator Rojas on page 3 was struck
LGBT was substitute for “gays” in section 6.1.   

Approval of item 6.1, The Report of President, was withheld pending clarification by the President of his statement on remedial students.
4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee
4.11 Announcements 


Chair Soni reported that:

· Nominations for 2009-2010 Faculty Awards are due in the Academic Senate Office by Monday, November 30, 2009.

· The deadlines for College RTP documents have been extended to the end of the Fall 2009 semester.
· An explanation of the methodology of the Academic Senate Retreat Summary is being prepared.
· It has been determined that Summer 2010 instructors will be paid 1/30th pay per unit.
· There is an open forum for a College of Health & Human Services Dean candidate today between 3:30 pm and 5:00 pm.

4.12 CFA Report – CFA President Teri Yamada

CFA President Yamada reported to the Senate that:

· Students Sarah Soojeong Yoon and Melissa Wheeler visited Sacramento to deliver letters. As a result of press coverage, they got a brief meeting with Governor Schwarzeneger.
· The 6x6 campaign is going well. We have exceeded our goal on the number of pledge cards. 
· Getting questions about effectiveness of oil tax revenue measure (AB 656). Would provide stable source of revenue for higher education.

· SB 218 (Public Records and Transparency). It is going to be bundled into similar measures; they will try to pass it in February. 

· Prop. T failed by 20 points. However, the precinct walk and other activities were not without benefits. It created good contacts with LA public school unions.
· Susan Luevano, CSULB Ethnic and Women’s Studies Librarian, is 2009 Arnulfo Trejo Librarian of the Year
· She urged her listeners to see the video tape of Sir Michael Barber’s keynote speech.
· She reported on her visit to the 2nd Forum for International Education Leaders, University of International Business and Economics in Beijing. She found that many Chinese students want to go to college in US. 

4.2 Nominating Committee-Chair, Antonella Sciortino

Senator Jaffe, in the absence of Nominating Committee Chair Antonella Sciortino, moved the following nominations:

Student Health Center Advisory Committee Faculty Representative: Jin-Lee Kim (COE: CECEM)

Teacher Preparation Committee: Carol Lord

The nominations were seconded and passed without dissent.

4.3
Councils 

4.31 Status of Policy Statements Before the Academic Senate (Consent Calendar )
4.31.1 Obsolescence/Removal of  73-14 “Transferability of Credit for Cross-Listed Interdisciplinary Courses” (AS-804-09/CEPC)---SECOND READING

4.31.2 Name Change: Library & Academic Technology Services to University Library (AS-805-09/CEPC)----SECOND READING

There being no motion to place the items on the Consent Calendar on the table, they were passed by consent.
5. REPORT OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES—None

6.
SPECIAL ORDERS

6.1 Report of the President—None

7 UNFINISHED BUSINESS


7.1 Minor in Criminal Justice, Forensic Studies (AS-799-09/CEPC/URC)---SECOND READING

There were no questions or amendments. The item passed with a majority vote. There was one nay vote.

7.2 Post-baccalaureate Certificate in Communicative Disorders (AS-800-09/CEPC/URC)---SECOND READING


There were no questions or amendments and the item was passed without dissent.

8 NEW BUSINESS


8.1 Program Discontinuance: Civil Engineer Degree Program (AS-794-08/CEPC/URC)

Senator Brazier moved the first reading. The motion was seconded.   Senator Torabzadeh spoke to it. He informed the Senate that the Degree referred to was not the general Civil Engineering degree but a very specialized degree program.  Because of low demand for the program, the Civil Engineering department and the College of Engineering had decided to request discontinuance.

8.2 Program Discontinuance: B.S. in Occupational Studies (AS-801-09/CEPC/URC)---FIRST READING

Senator Brazier moved the first reading. The motion was seconded. Senator Brazier spoke to it. The Discontinuance was part of a general reorganization of the College of Health & Human Services.  The Occupational Studies Program was being wound down. 

Senator Ambrose asked about what was happening to staff in the Occupational Studies department. Vice-Provost Lindsay responded that the College was looking to reassign all staff and faculty from the department.
8.3 Master of Arts in Italian Studies (AS-802-09/CEPC/URC)---FIRST READING

The first reading was moved and seconded. The floor was yielded to Professor Clorinda Donato, RGRLL, who spoke to the proposal. Italian Studies is a subject with growing demand and strong donor support. The proposed degree program would make effective use of existing resources. CSUSF is the only other CSU with a comparable program and it is discontinuing it. CSULB is now the only place for a credential in Italian. The UC system does not offer a credential in Italian or a terminal Masters Program in Italian.
In response to a question about why the program was not consolidated into an existing program, Professor Donato responded that there was no extra cost involved in implementing the new program. The M.A. program will create Teaching Associates who will be qualified to teach lower level courses instead of more expensive part-time lecturers so it may actually result in some savings.
In response to a question about predictions of future growth in the program, she informed the Senate that Italian had been ranked first choice in a recent survey of high school students. 

The item received its first reading.
8.4 Proposed New Option: B.A. in French and Francophone Studies, Interdisciplinary Option (AS-803-09/CEPC/URC)---FIRST READING

The item was moved and seconded. The floor was yielded to Professor Clorinda Donato, RGRLL, who spoke to it. She informed the Senate that the new option would give students greater flexibility.

The item received its first reading.

8.5 Senate Endorsement of Letter of Concern from the Nominating Committee---FIRST READING

The item was moved by Senator Jaffe and seconded. Senator Jaffe spoke to it.  She made it clear that the letter and the concerns behind it were about the process not the people involved.  They were concerned about the addition of two new members by the President beyond those mandated by the relevant policy and whether this might set an undesirable precedent. They were not concerned with going back in time and changing anything that had already been done, but on looking to the future. 

Discussion ensued on the appropriateness and effectiveness of the letter. It was stated that the letter would put the Senate on record even if its recommendations were not binding on the President. It was acknowledged that members of the Nominating Committee might have presented the case for their slate of candidates more completely when the vote on faculty members on the Provost Search Committee came to the Senate floor. This led to a more general discussion on Nominating Committee and Senate procedure and how best to ensure that Senators are educated on committees and nominees before voting.

Parliamentarian Hood informed the Senate that, as things stood, there would be no amendments allowed on the second reading. The vote would be an up or down vote to endorse the letter or not.

The item received its first reading.
8.6 Advisory Council on Enrollment Management: Revised Charge and Composition (AS-807-09/AS)----FIRST READING

The first reading was moved by Senator Ambrose and seconded by Senator Huckaby. Chair Soni spoke to it. The proposal would set up co-chairs for the Council, one faculty and one administrator to reflect the joint administrative-faculty nature of the Council.  It was also proposed to change the student composition to include three student representatives: one native freshman, one transfer student, and one graduate student.

Interim Provost Para stated on behalf the President that the President feels it is the wrong time to make changes to the Council. The Council is doing a great job. It hit our enrollment target to within a 50 head count. 

Senator C. Chavez stated that he hoped the President would support adding additional student members to the Council.

Discussion ensued on the origin, nature and authority of the Enrollment Management Council and the background and development of the proposal. The Senate was informed that the Council was mandated by the Trustees and then created in collaboration with the Academic Senate. Further information and clarification was requested. 

The item received its first reading.

Senator Hood called to move the agenda to open discussion which has a time certain. 

8.7 Policy on Summer Stipends and Mini-Grants (AS-798-08/FPPC)---FIRST READING

There was no action taken due to lack of time.

8.8 Department Chairs Policy (AS-AS-806-09/FPPC)---FIRST READING

There was no action taken due to lack of time.

8.9 Open Discussion---3:15 pm TIME CERTAIN
The discussion focused on the Academic Senate Retreat. The way in which the abbreviated time frame and the retreat’s format limited the event’s effectiveness was discussed. Concern was expressed about the need to develop specific criteria for cuts. What information should have been provided and how it might have been best presented was also discussed. Several senators reported lively and constructive table discussions and enjoyed the opportunity to interact with members of the campus community outside their normal professional circle. The importance of continuing the discussion and the collaborative process that was begun at the Retreat was emphasized.

The Academic Senate Office was instructed to distribute the complete retreat transcripts to the Senate and other interested parties. 

Interim Provost Para spoke on how the Retreat played into the larger budget planning process and how it the results are expected to play out in discussions and decisions at the college and department level. Road Show Part II is currently in development based, in part, on feedback received at the Retreat. 
9.
ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned at 3:55 pm.




